To the Members of the APHA Governing Council and Executive Board:

As members of the American Public Health Association (APHA), we are deeply committed to the health and well-being of Palestinians and Israelis. We believe that a peaceful resolution of the conflict is urgently necessary and will greatly improve the lives of all concerned. Given these priorities, we find deeply troubling the proposed policy statement, dated July 17th 2014 [*sic*], submitted under Section C, 'Improving Health in Palestinian Occupied Territories.' Unquestionably, the conflict has adversely affected the health of the Palestinian population, yet despite multiple revisions, the policy statement continues to contain significant factual inaccuracies. Most importantly, it **addresses a complicated situation in a simplistic, one-sided and unhelpful manner**.

In particular, the proposed policy statement selectively uses sources, ignores context and focuses on one aspect of a broader problem affecting Palestinians and Israelis. In this regard, we wish to raise the following significant omissions:

- **Public Health Collaboration in the West Bank** Israeli and Palestinian public health professionals and their respective governments collaborate significantly in supporting the medical and health needs of the Palestinian population. At the same time, the proposed statement downplays the real security threats that Israelis face and the context for many of the security measures that have been instituted.
- The Healthcare Situation in the Gaza Strip Distinct from the West Bank, Gaza is not under Israeli control and is governed by Hamas, which our government recognizes as a Foreign Terrorist Organization. In this regard, the statement minimizes Hamas' long-standing aggressive actions against Israeli civilians, including indiscriminately firing thousands of rockets at Israeli population centers.
- Hamas' Responsibility for Worsening Public Health Outcomes Hamas puts Gazan Palestinians at risk with its well documented exploitation of medical facilities and vehicles for military use, in addition to firing rockets from civilian positions. Such actions, along with the Palestinian Authority's accusations of Hamas Health Ministry mismanagement, emphasize that this is a much more complicated issue than what was portrayed.
- Gaza's Access to Healthcare The proposed statement also neglects to mention Israel's consistent efforts to support the public health of the Palestinian population in Gaza. For example, last year, Israel approved 94% of all Gazan requests to enter Israel to receive medical care, and in a typical week, transfers approximately 15,000 tons of supplies, including food, clothing and medical material.
- Negative and Unhelpful Recommendations Rather than encourage constructive engagement between Israelis and Palestinians this statement supports a call to divest from Israel. Such a policy has been widely rejected as divisive and unjust by a variety of NGOs, faith-based groups and academic bodies. Furthermore, the statement includes several misrepresentations and inaccuracies about divestment that raises our concerns about being an evidence-based document.

We are committed to, and proud of, the APHA's non-politicized involvement in advancing social justice and public health for peoples around the world. Yet it is also for this reason that we are similarly concerned. This resolution describes itself as a social justice policy statement (pp.3; 1.1) but only focuses on one aspect of a broader problem, ignoring a wide range of causal factors behind existing health disparities. At the same time, we find it difficult to understand how the authors can ignore the other profound humanitarian concerns currently taking place throughout the entire Middle East.

1

In "setting aside the historical and political complexities" of the conflict, the resolution declares that it "attends specifically to the health of Palestinians" (pp.4; 1.19). In attending to the health needs of only one party in a protracted conflict between two parties, each with legitimate aspirations and concerns, this resolution explicitly adopts a clear political agenda. If the APHA chooses to take a policy stance on the Palestinian-Israeli conflict, it should instead do so in a manner that recognizes the narratives of both peoples. Israelis and Palestinians know enough conflict. We need not act out the conflict for them in the APHA, but rather our efforts can be better spent modeling reconciliation, which is the best prescription for both peoples and a region yearning for peace.

Public Health Collaboration in the West Bank

The just announced resumption of peace talks between Israel and the Palestinian Authority is a promising development which should be widely supported. We hope that this process will create two independent states, Israeli and Palestinian, which can live side-by-side at peace with each other through mutually agreeable changes to Israel's presence in the West Bank. With that said, Israel works with the Palestinian Ministry of Health to support the medical needs of the Palestinian population in the West Bank. The Israeli Health Department of the Civil Administration (HDCA) coordinates healthcare with the Palestinians, maintaining contact with the Palestinian Ministry of Health, and providing financial assistance to Palestinian patients. This collaboration, and the HDCA's work in the Palestinian West Bank communities since 1967, has contributed to an improvement in infant mortality rates and the nutritional problems which plagued the West Bank during the 1960s.²

The primary responsibility of the HDCA is the transfer of Palestinian patients to Israeli hospitals. In **2012, over 200,000 (219,469) Palestinian patients (and companions) received healthcare in Israel.**³ The number of Palestinian patients has grown steadily over the years. In 2011, the number was 197,713, an 11% increase in one year. This demonstrated a large change since 2008, when 144,838 patients and companions came to Israel.⁴

The Palestinian Ministry of Health and the HDCA coordinate their collaboration in order to maximize security for both populations in a volatile area. In the section entitled 'Proposed Recommendations' (pp.14; 1.24) the proposed APHA policy statement cites a recommendation to remove security barriers and checkpoints in the West Bank, suggesting this will improve the Palestinian health system (pp.14; 1.28-30). Questions concerning the efficacy of the security barrier in reducing violence and the impact of this security measure on the health and well-being of both populations are complicated and must be viewed together. The resolution conflates access to health care with security measures imposed to protect civilians from legitimate security threats. The need to protect Israelis from violence is not taken into consideration here. Since September 2000, 1,234 Israelis have been killed by terror attacks and 8,342 were injured⁵. Any nation would take this death toll seriously and would implement workable solutions to protect its citizens.

The approach set forth in the resolution is neither an equitable nor adequate solution for improving health in the region. A better balance is required to ensure security for Israelis, while working to provide increased access to healthcare for Palestinians. There is already a conscious effort to provide routine access, but it should be noted that there are documented incidents of Palestinian medical missions being used to attempt terror attacks.⁶ While this is not the norm, it does demonstrate the need to take a comprehensive view of the situation to benefit the broad health considerations of all concerned.

Healthcare in the Gaza Strip

The proposed policy statement justly calls for improving the public health of Palestinians in the Gaza Strip. However, the context in the Gaza Strip is distinct from that in the West Bank, a situation the proposed policy statement obfuscates and mischaracterizes. The statement refers to Gaza as occupied territory (pp.4; 1.4), although then mentions on the succeeding page (pp.5; 1.26-27) that after the Israeli withdrawal in 2005 it is the "first territory completely in Palestinian hands." The statement mentions Hamas's victory in the 2006 Palestinian parliamentary elections, but omits their forcible takeover in 2007 that placed the entire area under their control. Indeed, in addition to the Israeli government and many other organizations, Mahmoud al-Zahar, co-founder of Hamas, stated to the *Ma'an* Palestinian news agency last September that, "Gaza is free of occupation."⁷

Claims have been made that since Israel controls the airspace and imposed a naval blockade near the Gaza Strip, it therefore controls Gaza. However, efforts to regulate sea and airspace are frequent consequences of armed conflict. When the U.S. and its allies imposed similar controls over the former Yugoslav Republic in 1999, these powers were not considered occupiers. The existing maritime blockade and filtering of materials helps prevent Hamas and other local groups from rearming. **The UN's Palmer Report declared the blockade permissible under international law**, indicating, "Israel faces a real threat to its security from militant groups in Gaza."⁸

Similarly, the statement calls for the "lifting of the international siege on the Gaza strip," (pp.2; l.21), but then claims Israel controls "all border crossings" and assigns them sole blame for the difficulties faced by Gazans. It fails to mention that the southern border of Gaza is shared with Egypt, which enforces its own independent control over land crossings that contributes to the overall situation.

Further, as noted below, medical supplies are not subject to the blockade and such nuance is not addressed by the policy statement. In a typical week, Israel transfers approximately 15,000 tons of supplies to Gaza including food, clothes and medical supplies.⁹ In late 2012, 16 truckloads of medical supplies, including medicine and anesthetics were held up as nearby Hamas rocket fire from Gaza forced the closure of a border crossing.¹⁰

At the same time, the statement, does not take into account Hamas' long-standing aggressive actions against Israeli civilians, which caused the U.S. State Department to designate Hamas a Foreign Terrorist Organization since 1997.¹¹ Hamas' role in the conflict continues; the organization fired over 13,000 rockets and mortars into Israeli towns and cities since 2000, which killed dozens of civilians and traumatized many children and adults.¹² For Palestinian health needs to be effectively addressed, the entire scope of the Israeli-Palestinian conflict must be acknowledged. Otherwise, rather than taking a balanced stand for public health, this policy statement will simply be promoting a politically charged and empirically unsound statement.

Gaza's Access to Healthcare

Given Israel's disengagement from Gaza, and Hamas' continued refusal to reject violence,¹³ Israel holds almost no influence over health care in the Gaza Strip. Still, Israelis are committed to meeting the medical needs of Gazans. Israel allows ill and injured Gazans to cross into Israel for treatment. Last year, Israel approved **94% of all Gazan requests** to enter Israel to receive medical care, either in Israel, the West Bank, or a third country, totally **17,569 medical permits** to patients and their companions. In a measure to reduce bureaucracy, the time validities of permits were extended, leading to an increase in the

number of crossings (but a decrease in the number of permits necessary).¹⁴

The Erez Crossing in particular is designed for the movement of people between Israel and Gaza. It is open during all hours for patients seeking emergency treatment. Israel goes to great lengths to ensure that the Erez Crossing remains open, despite a long history of violent attacks on the crossings. In spite of the threat posed to the lives of the crossing operators, this was most recently exhibited when patients from Gaza crossed to receive treatment during Operation Pillar of Defense,¹⁵ a targeted Israeli campaign to end incessant rocket attacks on Israeli civilians in November 2012. During this conflict, Hamas employed Iranian rockets, placing over 3.5 million Israelis (up from one million) within rocket range.¹⁶

Hamas Threats to Health in Gaza

Beyond harming Israeli men, women and children, Hamas also puts Gazan Palestinians at risk. The organization has a lengthy history of systematically exploiting medical facilities, vehicles and uniforms for armed activities, in clear violation of international law. As a result of such exploitation, some Gazan health facilities were indeed damaged by Israel's defense against rocket launching sites in recent years. As a sovereign nation intent on preserving all innocent life, Israel responded to these attacks on its citizens while taking care to minimize civilian casualties in Gaza.

During Operation Cast Lead in late 2008, Hamas relocated its southern command center to Shifa Hospital, a potential violation of international humanitarian law, where an entire wing was commandeered for Hamas' soleuse.¹⁷ As documented by *Newsweek*, Palestinian factions used hospital grounds and surrounding areas as launching pads for rockets attacks on Israeli civilians, knowing that Israel would make every effort to avoid responding in such locations.¹⁸ Hamas and other groups also made frequent use of ambulances for their own purposes, including the transportation of armed fighters for escape.¹⁹ These threats to Palestinian (and Israeli) public health caused by Hamas and other designated terror organizations are continually overlooked in the policy proposal.

The proposed APHA policy statement also blames Israel for medical supply shortages in Gaza. (pp.10; 1.26) While some 'dual-use' material is blocked because it is often diverted to develop weapons, such as water pipes (filled with shrapnel) used to arm crude rockets fired at Israeli civilians, medical supplies are not part of the blockade.²⁰ Further, shortages of medication are also caused instead by conflicts between Palestinian factions within the West Bank and Gaza. As noted by the *Ma'an* Palestinian news agency, "The Hamas-run health ministry is frequently at odds with its counterpart in the Fatah-dominated Palestinian Authority, which pays for the import of medications into Gaza. The ministry has accused the PA in the past of deliberately delaying shipments."²¹ Hamas' Minister of Health, has said that the severe shortage of basic medicine in Gaza was caused, "because of a political decision by the government in Ramallah not to send it," and that the shortage was the result of "mismanagement" by the Hamas health ministry which **fired some 1,600 ministry of health employees** and replaced them with (Hamas affiliated) people, "with no experience in dealing with or storing medicine."²² Although not required, Israel delivered regular truckloads of food and medical supplies to Gaza, even as rockets continued to fire from the area.²³

Problematic Alternative Strategies and Recommendations

The resolution presents a misleading depiction of the so-called campaign for Boycott, Divestment and Sanctions (BDS) of Israel. The BDS movement is neither the sole, nor the consensus approach of Palestinian civil society. Further, while the BDS movement claims to be interested in an equitable and

peaceful solution to the conflict, the approach of BDS activists, much like the resolution text, not only impedes a just outcome, but offers a distorted, one-sided picture of a complex situation. The BDS movement works unambiguously to undermine the "two states for two peoples" solution to the Palestinian-Israeli conflict, which is the goal of Israel, the Palestinian Authority and the international community. For example, many supporters and founders of the BDS movement, such as Omar Barghouti, signed a "One State Declaration" that explicitly opposes the creation of two independent states.²⁴ Thus, support for this campaign and its punitive approach runs counter to the significant new efforts by the parties working with U.S. Secretary of State John Kerry to engage in peace negotiations and reach a two-state solution.

In addition, the resolution falsely characterizes examples of organizations seemingly endorsing BDS or that have taken more complex stances on these issues. For example, the resolution fails to acknowledge that the Episcopal Bishop's Committee cited (pp.21; 1.9) is actually a small local organization that does not speak for the Episcopal Church, or its Presiding Bishop. The Episcopal Church has repeatedly and clearly rejected divestment and boycotts of Israel. Presiding Bishop Katharine Jefferts Schori urged Episcopalians to "invest in legitimate development in Palestine's West Bank and in Gaza," rather than focus on divestment or boycotts of Israel during a March 25, 2012 Middle East Peacemakers luncheon in Los Angeles. She stated, "The Episcopal Church does not endorse divestment or boycott." "It's not going to be helpful to endorse divestment or boycotts of Israel. It will only end in punishing Palestinians economically." This position has been consistent since the Episcopal Church first took a stance in 2005, when the church's Social Responsibility in Investments Committee issued a report rejecting divestment, a move that was approved by the denomination's Executive Council. The Presbyterian Church (USA) also repeatedly rejected divesting from companies that sell to Israel in 2006, 2008, 2010, and most recently, favored a positive investment stance, rejecting a divestment resolution at its General Assembly in 2012. Similarly, the United Methodist Church overwhelmingly rejected divestment at its General Conference in 2012.

Similarly, the proposed statement cites the MSCI rating agency's decision to remove Caterpillar from some of their indices as driven by how its products are used in Israel (pp. 20; 1.29-31). However, MSCI's own document on the matter states it was due to "the management of its Employees & Supply Chain challenges."²⁵ The statement also alleges that TIAA-CREF sold its holdings in SodaStream for similar reasons, although the latest fillings with the S.E.C. show that this claim is false, as the pension giant still retains a stake in the company.²⁶ We believe this series of inaccuracies should raise concerns not only about the reliability of the statement, but also about its attempt to advance an extreme political agenda.

Moreover, one of the proposed policy statement's recommendations is for divestment and "occupation-free" investment of retirement and investment accounts at institutions such as TIAA-CREF (pp.2; 1.26). However, at the TIAA-CREF shareholder meeting in July, 2013, CEO Roger Ferguson responded to BDS allegations by reiterating **that TIAA-CREF has never made any decisions to divest from a company based on the Israeli-Palestinian conflict, nor will it in the future.** Ferguson also made clear that rather than supporting BDS the situation requires a political solution. It is also important to note that TIAA-CREF previously received an advisory opinion from the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) allowing them not to consider the divestment proposal at the shareholders' meeting. The decision was made on the basis of agreement that TIAA-CREF had already met "essential objectives" of the proposal by divesting from other companies that do indeed violate human rights, a camp in which Israel clearly does not reside. This is a powerful precedent that APHA should consider when seeking a more balanced approach to addressing public health in the region.

Instead of the divisive approach of divestment there are many instances of constructive engagement, both at the governmental level and with NGOs that should be encouraged. For example Hadassah helps

facilitate the treatment of hundreds of Palestinian children from the West Bank and Gaza in Israel, among many other major humanitarian efforts.²⁷ When Palestinian Health Minister Hani Abedeen visited Palestinian patients at Jerusalem's Hadassah hospital in 2013, Hospital Director Dr. Yuval Weiss was clear, "Medicine is a bridge to peace. There are no borders when it comes to treating patients."²⁸

Finally, American foreign and military aid is provided to address broader concerns of security and peacemaking, and not addressed to these purposes. While we understand the deep concern for the lives of the Palestinians and for peace, we believe that the APHA traditions of equity and moral focus should lead it to constructive, rather than punitive engagement on the issue.

On the issues of non-violence and the U.N., we feel that these issues can be best addressed through support for the peace process currently underway, which is endorsed by the Quartet comprised of the U.N., United States, the European Union and Russia.

Recommendations: The Way Forward

Instead of the using the divisive tool of divestment, we believe there are better ways to "take proactive steps to bring a just and peaceful end to the Israeli-Palestinian conflict." This should include the following:

- Supporting peace negotiations between the parties to achieve a two state solution that allows both sides to exercise their rights for national self-determination.
- Engaging the public health officials and organizations who are already active in bringing the parties together and serving the health needs of both peoples.

If the APHA seeks to explore how it can best be helpful in finding constructive means for improving the health and well-being for people in the region, we would be pleased to participate in any such process. As members of APHA, we understand the proposed policy statement is in process and may be altered further. We feel that any step taken must both accurately contextualize the Israel-Palestinian conflict, and also concern itself with the public health considerations of all involved parties. **Public health in the region cannot be improved if concern is only shown for one side.** We feel that given these considerations, it would be premature for APHA to adopt a policy statement at this time.

It is therefore our sincere hope that these concerns will be taken into account, resulting in meaningful public health improvements for both Palestinians and Israelis alike.

Thank you for your consideration,

Miriam Alexander, M.D., M.P.H. Director, General Preventive Medicine Residency Program Director, Mid-Atlantic Public Health Training Center, Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health **APHA Maternal and Child Health Section**

Paul Appelbaum, M.D. Dollard Professor of Psychiatry, Medicine, & Law, Columbia University **APHA Mental Health Section**

Mitchell Balk, B.A., M.A. President, The Mt. Sinai Health Care Foundation **APHA Public Health Education and Health Promotion Section**

Barbara Bedney, Ph.D, M.S.W. Director, Human Services and Public Policy, The Jewish Federations of North America **APHA Aging and Public Health Section**

Cheryl L. Berenson, M.S., M.P.H., R.N. Clinical Research Manager, KitoTech Medical Dean's Advisory Board, University of Washington School of Nursing Member, King County Medical Reserve Corps Advocacy Vice President, National Council of Jewish Woemn, Seattle Section Member of Jewish Federation of Greater Seattle Government Affairs Committee **APHA Community Health Workers and Emergency Health Services Sections**

Susan Coleman, B.S., M.P.H. Former Chair, APHA Public Health Nursing Section

Devra Lee Davis, Ph.D., M.P.H. President, Environmental Health Trust; Winner of 2007 Nobel Peace Prize with Al Gore and the IPCC; Founding Director, Board on Environmental Studies and Toxicology; Advisor to the World Health Organization, Israeli Ministry of Health, Finnish Ministry of Work, Brazilian Ministry of Environment, Mexican Ministry of Health **APHA Environment Section**

Jack Dillenberg, DDS, MPH Dean, A.T. Still University Arizona School of Dentistry & Oral Health **APHA Oral Health Section**

Dr. Bruce Donoff, D.M.D., M.D. Dean of Harvard School of Dental Medicine **APHA Oral Health Section**

Halley S. Faust, M.D., M.P.H., M.A. Clinical Associate Professor, Dept. of Family and Community Medicine, University of New Mexico **APHA Public Health Ethics Section**

Les Fisher, M.P.H. Executive Leadership Coach and Mentor; Archivist **APHA Injury Control and Emergency Health Services Section**

Julio Frenk, M.D., M.P.H., Ph.D.

Dean of the Faculty, Harvard School of Public Health, and T & G Angelopoulos Professor of Public Health and International Development, Harvard School of Public Health and Harvard Kennedy School of Government; former Minister of Health of Mexico (2000 to 2006) **APHA Vice President for Latin America from 2002 to 2005, APHA International Health Section**

Drew Harris, D.P.M., M.P.H. APHA Governing Councilor and Elected Member of Executive Board

Marc D. Hiller, DrPH Past Chair, APHA Council on Affiliates Past Chair, APHA Ethics SPIG - Alcohol, Tobacco, and Other Drugs Section

Judith R. Katzburg, Ph.D., M.P.H., R.N. **APHA Maternal and Child Health Section**

Howard H. Kaufman, M.D., J.D., M.P.H., F.A.C.S.

Woodie Kessel, MD, MPH

Marian Levy, Dr.P.H., R.D. Assistant Dean of Students and Public Health Practice, The University of Memphis **APHA – Tennessee Affiliate**

Rita J. Lourie, R.N., M.S.N., M.P.H. Retired Temple University Director of Community & Academic Outreach, Department of Nursing **APHA Public Health Nursing Section**

Matt Miller, M.D., Sc.D.

Dan Morhaim, M.D. Deputy Majority Leader, Maryland House of Delegates (Faculty, Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health) **APHA Aging and Public Health Section**

Jane Pearson APHA Maternal and Child Health Section

Catarina Rabbie Dolsten, M.D. Global Health Advisor

Irwin Redlener, M.D. Professor of Health Policy and Management, Columbia University

Marian Reiff, Ph.D. Penn Center for the Integration of Genetic Healthcare Technologies (Penn CIGHT), Division of Translational Medicine and Human Genetics, University of Pennsylvania **APHA Medical Care Section**

Hellan Roth Dowden, M.P.H.

Marvin J. Rubin, D.P.M. **APHA Governing Councilor, Podiatry Section**

Thomas J. Rush, M.D. Hudson Infectious Diseases Assoc, PC

Amy R. Sheon, Ph.D., M.P.H. Case Western Reserve University School of Medicine **APHA Community Health Planning and Policy Development Section**

Theodore Tulchinsky, M.D., M.P.H. Emeritus Professor, Braun School Public Health, Hebrew University-Hadassah, Ein Karem, Jerusalem, Israel Deputy Editor, Public Health Reviews, Paris **APHA Medical Care Section**

Bernard S. Weintraub, M.P.H. Past Vice-President, APHA Past President, Conference of Emeritus Members APHA Governing Councilor

Institutional affiliations are provided for identification purposes only

http://www.cogat.idf.il/Sip_Storage/FILES/7/3907.pdf

www.mfa.gov.il/mfa/foreignpolicy/terrorism/palestinian/pages/victims%20of%20palestinian%20violence%20and%20terrorism%20sinc.aspx.

⁶ Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs, Dr. Elihu D. Richter, "Israeli Approvals for Medical Entry in the Shadow of Terror Attacks at the Erez Crossing." October 1, 2008. http://jcpa.org/article/israeli-approvals-for-medical-entry-in-the-shadow-of-terror-attacks-at-the-erez-crossing/

Ma'an News Agency, "Zahhar: Gaza more secure than West Bank." September 18, 2012. http://www.maannews.net/eng/ViewDetails.aspx?ID=520228

⁸ The New York Times, September 1, 2011. <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2011/09/02/world/middleeast/02flotilla.html?pagewanted=all&_r=0</u>

⁹ Israeli Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Behind the Headlines: The Israeli Humanitarian Lifeline to Gaza." May 25, 2010. http://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/Issues/Pages/Israeli_humanitarian_lifeline_Gaza_25-May-2010.aspx

¹¹ U.S. Dept. of State, September 28, 2012. "Foreign Terrorist Organizations," <u>http://www.state.gov/j/ct/rls/other/des/123085.htm</u>

¹² (Multiple Sources) The Telegraph, June 21, 2012. http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/israel/9347067/Stop-the-Hamasrocket-assault-on-Israel.html

¹³Council on Foreign Relations, "Hamas." November 27, 2012. <u>http://www.cfr.org/israel/hamas/p8968</u>

¹⁴Israeli Ministry of Defense – COGAT, Summary of 2012. http://www.cogat.idf.il/Sip_Storage/FILES/6/3916.pdf ¹⁵ Ibid.

¹⁶ CBC News, November 21, 2012. "Israel and Hamas Agree to Gaza Ceasefire." <u>http://www.cbc.ca/news/world/story/2012/11/21/israel-</u> palestinians-gaza-hamas-idf.html ¹⁷ The Israeli Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "The Operation in Gaza, 27 December 2008 – 18 January 2009: Factual And Legal Aspects." pp. 64-

65 http://mfa.gov.il/MFA_Graphics/MFA%20Gallery/Documents/GazaOperation%20w%20Links.pdf

- ¹⁸ Newsweek, Rod Nordland, "Hamas and Its Discontents." January 20, 2009. <u>http://www.newsweek.com/id/180691/output/print</u>
- ¹⁹ The Israeli Ministry of Foreign Affairs, The Operation in Gaza, 27 December 2008 18 January 2009: Factual And Legal Aspects, p. 64. http://mfa.gov.il/MFA_Graphics/MFA%20Gallery/Documents/GazaOperation%20w%20Links.pdf

²⁰ The JC, "BBC Rules on Gaza Complaint." July 4, 2013. <u>http://www.thejc.com/news/uk-news/109220/bbc-rules-gaza-complaint</u>

²¹ Ma'an News Agency, "Gaza medicine shortages 'worst since siege began." June 10, 2012.

http://www.maannews.net/eng/ViewDetails.aspx?ID=493842 ²²AFP, "Hamas Blames PA for Gaza Medical Shortages." January 13, 2011.

http://www.google.com/hostednews/afp/article/ALeqM5huTG4kMgRFXc899_4y4mqtl30Wew?docId=CNG.2ae8d10289d05e80ecb077f1af8fa46 <u>d.761</u>

²³ National Post, "While Hamas fires rockets from Gaza, Israel delivers food and medicine." November 20, 2012.

http://fullcomment.nationalpost.com/2012/11/21/matt-gurney-while-hamas-fires-rockets-israel-delivers-food-and-medicine/ ²⁴ The Electronic Intifada "The One State Declaration" November 29, 2007 <u>http://electronicintifada.net/content/one-state-declaration/793</u>

²⁵ MSCI General Q&A: Removal of Caterpillar from several MSCI ESG Indices. October 2012

https://www.msci.com/resources/pdfs/ESG_Indices_General_QA_October_2012.pdf 26 United States Securities and Exchange Commission, TIAA-CREF Form 13B for June 30th 2013

http://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/887793/000093041313004208/xslForm13F_X01/infotable.xml

Hadassah International, "Unique Australian/Anglican/Israeli/Palestinian Partnership Aims to Improve Health of Palestinian Children." May 26, 2013. http://www.hadassahinternational.org/news/article.asp?id=2511

²⁸ Times of Israel, "PA Health Minister in First Visit to Hadassah Hospital." May 6, 2013. <u>http://www.timesofisrael.com/pa-health-minister-</u> visits-jerusalem-hospital/

Israeli Ministry of Defense, "COGAT, Health in the West Bank: Inside the Health Department of the Civil Administration." http://www.cogat.idf.il/Sip_Storage/FILES/3/3673.pdf

United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD), "Health Conditions and Services in the West Bank and Gaza Strip (UNCTAD/ECDC/SEU/3)," September 28,1994. http://unctad.org/en/Docs/poecdcseud3.en.pdf

³ The Health Department: The Civil Administration of Judea and Samaria, "Overview of 2012."

Ibid.

⁵ Israeli Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Victims of Palestinian Violence and Terrorism since September 2000".

¹⁰Reuters, "Rockets Hold Up Aid for Gaza from Israel." November 20, 2012. <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/11/20/us-palestinians-israel-</u> gaza-aid-idUSBRE8AJ0OY20121120